
VILLAGE CELEBRATIONS
The village seems to have a tradition of organising a celebration of some sort on Royal occasions (Jubilees, Coronations etc) as well as on special occasions of notable events.  It is not known when the tradition started as the first of these which is mentioned is at a Teffont Magna Parish Meeting held on the 16th January 1912.  This celebration was for the Coronation of King George V and the decision of the Parish Council was that the Chairman would call a Public Meeting to consider what should be done to celebrate this occasion.  Regrettably, no minutes were kept of this Special Meeting nor of details of the Celebration itself.  There were also no references ever in the Minute Book of the Teffont Evyas Parish Meeting. What there is is a photograph of the Celebration of King George V’s Coronation outside the Manor (the photo is annotated 1911 but should be 1912.)
Unlike what we know about the end of hostilities at the end of the 2nd World War, there are no references to Celebrations at the end of the 1st World War and it is not clear whether there were none or whether they were just not documented.
The next occasion for a Celebration was mentioned in a Teffont Parish Council meeting on March 29th 1935 where the Council decided that it would not subscribe towards the Silver Jubilee of King George V from the rates.  Instead, the Council went on to discuss how the village should celebrate the occasion; the conclusion was that it should be mainly for the Village’s children.  More details were to be decided at the village’s annual Parish Meeting which was to follow the Parish Council meeting.  At that later meeting, Colonel Kennedy Shaw explained what was proposed.  The discussions were lengthy but, at the end, the following arrangements were unanimously agreed by the meeting.

1. That a united service be held in the Church as arranged by the rector.
2. That a procession of the children be arranged through the village, Mrs. Haynes kindly offering to provide flags for the purpose.

3. That children’s Sports be arranged by the Committee.

4. That a tea be provided for all village children and that an Imperial mug be presented to each child; they were kindly offered by Colonel and Mrs K Shaw.  Mr Crouch offered the use of a field for the purpose and, if wet, the use of his barn.
5. That a bonfire be supplied and the local Boy Scouts be asked to assist.  Mr Crouch kindly offered to provide free transport.
6. If possible, a dance or other festivity be arranged for the evening by the Committee if sufficient funds were forthcoming.

7. That all arrangements were left in the hands of the following who were elected to form a Committee with power to add to add to their number if necessary

a. .The Rev. Keatinge Clay  b.Mr Crouch   c. Mrs Buchanan   d. Mr J Philipps  e.  Mrs J Macey   f. Mr G Bull  g. Mrs Phillips   h. Miss Tine
8.   The forthcoming Committee to make arrangements for a house-to-house collection of funds. Suggestions were also made to provide some recognition of Old Age                          Pensioners and “invalids.”
Presumably, all went well 

It was just under two years later when the Parish Council was back into Celebration planning mode at a Parish Council on January 8th 1937, this time for the Coronation of King George VI.  A slightly larger precept (than usual (£5.0.0) was drawn from Mere and Tisbury Rural District Council.  The method and the conclusions decided of how this would be spent were discussed and agreed unanimously.  The Clerk was to call a Parish Meeting of adults in the School at 6.30 pm on January 28th 1937 for the purpose of electing a Committee to make arrangements for the Celebrations.

The Meeting then appointed a Committee to make the arrangements.  There was a good attendance of adults and agreement that it would all be at the same lines as at the last Jubilee.  The new Committee was to be:
1. Rev.Keatinge Clay

2. Mr Crouch

3. Mrs Buchanan

4. Mrs J Macey

5. Mr G Bull

6. Mrs Philipps

with the power to add to their number if deemed necessary.  Mr Crouch was elected as Chairman of this Committee.  Mrs Kennedy Shaw kindly offered to present mugs to the village children.  It was suggested that the form of entertainment etc should be similar to that of that Jubilee.  Rev. Keatinge Clay stated that he would arrange the Church service at a time that would not clash with the broadcasting of the Abbey Service of the Coronation.

Again one assumes the day went well.

The next Celebration was VE Day (VE stood for Victory in Europe).  VE Day itself was the 8th May 1945 and there was a Parish Council Meeting early that day on which the celebrations were planned.  From the minutes of that meeting, we know that “a bonfire on Appam Hill which was to be lit by the children at the village at 10 pm.  It was also decided that Sports would begin at 8.30 pm organised by Mr Crouch with an interval at 9 pm to allow everyone to listen to the broadcast by H M The King.  It was the opinion of the Council that VE Day should be the occasion for a day of for thankfulness for victory over the German nation.”

VE Day in May was followed, in August, by VJ Day (Victory in Japan) but there is nothing to indicate that that was specifically celebrated.

Almost a year later on 29th April 1946, one of the subjects on the Parish Council meeting agenda was to decide what involvement the village should have in the National Celebrations planned for the 8th June 1946.  It was proposed by Mr Giles and seconded by Mr Coombes that a tea by given to the children of the Parish who were aged 14 years or under.  This was agreed unanimously.  It was further resolved that the tea be held at the Old National School and the Clerk being instructed to write to the Mothers’ Union asking them to make all the necessary arrangements with regard to the tea.
In November 1947 or a month or so earlier, one  might have expected to hear of planning for Celebrations for the wedding of Princess Elizabeth (as she was then) to Prince Philip but there is no mention of this so perhaps the village did not celebrate it. It was held in November 1947.
What there is next is a Celebration of the Coronation in 1953 – with not a very good start!  At a Parish Council meeting in August 1952, a discussion of what the village should do was put on to hold. However, all was sweetness and light when the Council came back to the subject in November where it was decided to hold a Special Parish Meeting was to deal with the subject – it is worth remembering that it was another fifteen years before Parish Council meetings were open to anyone but Councillors so if you wanted a general discussion, calling a Parish Meeting was the best technique.  This Special Parish Meeting was held a fortnight later (on the 25th November 1952.  Mr W F Crouch, then Chairman of t he Parish Council and of this meeting, explained the Parish’s plan which was that each adult parishioner should pay six pence (old pre-decimal pence so worth 2.5 pence) for 24 weeks in order to raise the necessary money for the Celebrations; old age pensioners and school children would be exempt from paying any contributions.  It was proposed to provide each child in the parish with a presentation mug, tea and Sports.  The adult population would have a buffet supper and a huge bonfire would be lit and a firework display held.  The meeting adopted the principles of this plan unanimously and the following officers and Committee were chosen to consider the matter further with Chairman  Mr W F Crouch, Treasurer Major General Rankin, Secretary Mr Philipps,  Committee Mesdames Clark and Otway, Mrs Rankin, Mrs D Lever, Mrs Giles, Mrs Crouch, Mrs H Coombes, Mrs Macey, Mr S Wilkins and Mrs Thomson, Mr R Lever, Mr Jones, Mrs Thomson, Mr W Stokes, Mr Hardeman, Mr Baldwin, Mr Miller, Mr Thatcher and Mr Walmsey. A hearty vote of thanks was given to Mr Crouch and one hopes that the Day went well .In addition to the festivities, the Coronation was celebrated with the planting of six trees, three on the Village Green, one outside Magna Church, one outside the Rectory, another on the opposite side of the road and one near Fitz House Garage – that makes seven which seems a bit strange.
For the planning of the celebration of the Silver Jubilee of Queen Elizabeth II, a Special Parish meeting was called for the 22nd February 1977 with the village organisations such as the Youth Club, the Golden Club, the PCC, the Village show committee and the Football Club specifically asked to attend.  No minutes were written of that meeting, possibly because the matter was delegated to a special Committee that was set up for the organising of it.  Cine film, later converted to DVD, shows that there were Sports and speeches in the field below the Manor and shows the Tug-of-War across the stream where Alastair Pitcairn can be seen pulled into the water. What does not appear on the Cine Film was the dance in the evening in the Black Horse Barn.  The costs of the celebration, a total of £346.93, were raised by a variety of local events such as a Coffee morning organised by Anne Ashton and individual donations were used to have the bus shelters rethatched with plaques commemorating the occasion and special mugs for all the children.  From memories, the evening dance was very successful.
The only reference to the wedding, in 1981, of the Prince of Wales to Lady Diana Spencer is to the setting up of a Special Parish Meeting to decide if there should have any village Celebrations; there are no other references to that event.  Despite the lack of reports of any event, it is remembered that there was again a successful dance.
We jump another fifteen years for the next Celebration which was very different to any of the others so far.  As reported at the 1997 Annual Parish Meeting, “A visit to the village of 42 Americans from Texas under church auspices had been a great success during June 1996.  It had been much enjoyed by the many villagers who hosted the guests in an extensive and varied programme.  The visit had raised a large sum of money towards the church repairs and it was hoped to host another visit possibly in 1998.”  They had coach outings almost every day, a couple of parties and entertainment by their hosts but, regrettably it was 2012 before another visit could be organised
In between the two visits of Texans, our next Celebration was organised to celebrate the Millennium and, for the year 2000 a special party replaced the normal Village Show.  In 2000, the Annual Parish Meeting heard that this event was to be at Farmer Giles Farmstead on Saturday 24th June. Celebrations would kick off with a village photograph and consist of country dancing, a pig roast and live music.  The party would be non-profit making and surplus funds would be returned to the Village Show Committee  It was minuted at the Annual Parish Meeting in 2001 that  “Millennium Party – Lt Col A Chapman reported that over 300 villagers and their guests were fed and entertained for about £800 at the Millennium Party.  The outstanding business remains the printing and distribution of the Village Photograph.  Mr John Buck has agreed to assist with this at his earliest convenience and the network co-coordinators will distribution of the finished articles.”
Only two years were passed (2002) before it was the Golden Jubilee of Queen Elizabeth II and another party was planned. The Parish Council donated funds to help the village hold a Street Party to mark this special occasion to encompass all ages.  Richard and Pat McNamara kindly paid £200 towards the cost of special Teffont Commemorative Jubilee Mugs given out to all the children in the village. .The remainder of the income came from the ticket sales and personal sponsorship. 

To start the day’s celebrations, all children and their families were invited to take part in a photographic scavenger hunt organised by Richard Long-Fox. The aim was to identify places and   items of special interest throughout the village.  Participants took part on foot, bicycle and some on horseback! Whilst all this was taking place, a team of volunteers worked hard behind the scenes preparing the food and decorations for the evening party to accompany the hog roast. 

200 adults and children attended the evening celebrations with a red, white and blue theme.  After the prize giving for the Scavenger Hunt, there were adventurous wheelbarrow races starting from ’Long Meadow’ down the hill, past the Village Green finishing at ‘The Thatches’ and also duck races in the stream beside the Village Green. The roads around the Village Green were closed enabling tables to be set out in a long line stretching from the Village Hall up to the gate of Magna Church.  As it became darker, candles were lit in the windows of Magna Church, Wren Cottage and along the river bank which created a magical scene. The highlight of the evening was then dancing to an incredible Steel Band with Limbo Dancing Competitions.   Everyone entered into the true spirit of the celebrations and all ages danced happily until Midnight and were reluctant to go home. There is a record of this Jubilee Party in a framed collage of photos hanging in the Village Hall. 

In 2012 we had the belated repeat visit from Texas, this time from Dallas and Fort Worth. They arrived in June at the height of the celebrations for the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee and the weather was atrocious.  It rained every day that they were in Teffont but it did not deter them from enjoying a trip out every day in their coach. 
Accompanied by a villager who passed on the wisdom of their local knowledge they returned to their respective village homes to regale their hosts with tales of their adventures.  Firm friendships were made and cemented at a number of village lunch and supper parties when groups of guests and hosts mingled and shared good food together.  It raised much needed funds for the upkeep of the churches.
At the same year (2012) a very similar Celebration to the Golden Jubilee was held for the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee. Teffont villagers were keen to organise another Street Party building on the success of the Golden Jubilee Party.  The Parish Council donated £500 towards the cost and this was matched by a grant from Wiltshire Council Western Area Board of £500. Teffont Show Committee paid for the insurance and alcohol licence.  With this increased funding it enabled the Jubilee Committee to have the main course professionally catered.  All the remainder of the food, salads and dessert was prepared by a large team of enthusiastic volunteers.  To ensure this celebration could go ahead, a number of villagers offered to underwrite any shortfall.  Fortunately, this was not necessary as it was a ‘sell out’ and the balance of income from the sale of 200 or so tickets covered the remaining cost of the event. 
The Diamond Jubilee celebrations took place all day and evening. There was something for all ages and abilities to enjoy. In the morning at ‘The Old Rectory’ there was A Meet of horses and riders and walkers and their dogs. Everyone dressed up in red, white and blue.  This was hosted jointly by Robin and Zillah Faulkner and David and Sally Coward of ‘Springfield Farm’ next door. 28 riders took part and over 40 walkers. The riders (adults and children) went for an organised Jubilee Ride, whilst the walkers together with their young families were given agreement to take the route out onto Footpath Teffont 8 right up to Wick Ball Camp and back through Teffont Woodlands by kind permission of the landowners. Everyone, including the horses, was invited to come back to the Old Rectory to enjoy their own picnics at the top of the field. The Union Flag was flown. Then later in the afternoon there was another enjoyable photographic scavenger hunt for children and their families, but this time only on foot!  Unfortunately it was decided not to hold the popular wheelbarrow races held in 2002. 10 years on, sadly the concern of ‘Health and Safety’ and ‘Risk Assessments’ dictated that it would be too much of a liability and dampening any sense of fun.

The celebrations ended by another highly successful evening reception and party beside the Village Green.  It was a beautiful evening, as in 2002, and after an excellent buffet supper everyone danced to a steel band called ‘Tropical Heatwave’ but sadly this time there were no limbo dance competitions to record!
Gemma Brunton kindly created a web page of photographs of the whole day for the Teffont Village Website.

To commemorate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee, the Parish Council commissioned Rose Chapman of ‘King’s Orchard’ to sculpt the stone bench which is situated in front of The Reading Room in Teffont Magna.   This also sits as a happy reminder of how much the village of Teffont enjoyed celebrating this very special occasion. 
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